MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 16th March 2020 at 
Great Paxton School, Mount Pleasant, Great Paxton.

PRESENT: Councillors P Goodyer (Vice-Chairman in the Chair), S Peters and R Widdowson.
IN ATTENDANCE: Four Members of the public.

           1.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors G Addison, Mrs J Addison, W Bond and Mrs J Peters, County Councillor Mrs J Wisson and District Councillor R J West.

  There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
 2.       COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & DISTRICT COUNCILLOR
            District Councillor R J West
                     Although absent from the meeting, Councillor West submitted the following report –

                     ‘The District Council’s 2020/21 budget had been approved at a Council meeting after a recorded vote on 26th February.  The Council had been advised that the budget for 2020/21 should not give Members any significant concerns over the Council’s financial position.  One Leisure, St Ives was now working with Training Shed, a new exercise concept which comprises a personalised training plan drawn up following a DNA and other body tests.  

                     Councillor West confirmed that there would be a second St Neots Railway Station but that there was yet no indication as to where this might be.   Developing Route Alignment work would continue through to the end of 2020/early 2021 which would be followed by a second non-statutory public consultation exercise.  
                     Councillor West urged residents to heed the advice offered by the Government and the District Council on the response to Corona virus and to note the services currently available’. 

Observations from the Public
In the light of the current coronavirus pandemic and given the number of posts on Great Paxton Community Facebook offering help, discussion ensued as to how the community could support those residents required to self-isolate.  The meeting agreed that there needed to be an efficient but not overly burdensome way to enable volunteers to shop, dog walk or simply contact someone for a chat.   Having been apprised of the service being put in place by the Community Shop, it was envisaged that 2/3 individuals in each road might be encouraged to step forward as people to get into contact with for help.  As a start, the meeting suggested that a note inviting contact be delivered to every address using the ‘Paxton Post’ delivery team.   A resident undertook to compile a list of volunteers and to ensure all addresses were covered.  The Clerk undertook to forward a list of roads for this purpose.  
The meeting was reminded that the Parish Council had set aside £500 in the 2020/21 budget to support the activities planned to celebrate 1000 years of the Holy Trinity Minster.   Unfortunately, this event had now been cancelled due to COVID 19.  However, the Parish Council was requested to consider making the grant available to allow preparations to continue for the event in 2021.   On the understanding that the grant would be used for the purpose for which it was originally intended and provided regular progress reports were presented to the Parish Council, Councillors 

RESOLVED

that, following reassurance that the grant would be used for the purpose for which it was originally intended, the financial support offered to celebrate ‘1000 years of Holy Trinity Minster’ be awarded at the May 2020 meeting as previously agreed at the meeting of the Parish Council held on 25th November 2019.
          3.        MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 20th January 2020 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Vice-Chairman.  
          4.        PARISH COUNCIL: VACANCY

                     The Clerk reported that the District Council’s Elections Team had advised that the 14 day statutory period had passed and as no request for an election had been made by residents of Great Paxton, the Parish Council was able to co opt to the vacancy caused by the resignation of former Councillor Hannah Sims.   The Clerk undertook to forward details to two residents who had expressed an interest at the meeting.
           5.       PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATES 

i Application No: 19/02111 - Works to Tree T3 Cedar, dead wooding and pruning of lower branches overhanging neighbours’ fence, 22 London Lane: Application approved on 21st January 2020.
ii Application No: 20/00066/HHFUL - Single Storey & Rear & Front Extension, 22 Towgood Way. Application approved on 6th March 2020.
iii Application No: 19/02573/HHFUL - Demolition of Barn, New Dwelling, 78 High Street.  Application still in progress.
iv Local Plan Workshop: As Councillor Mrs Peters was absent from the meeting, this item was withdrawn.
            6.      LHI APPLICATION: FEASIBILITY STUDY
i Outcome of 2020/21 Application - Although formal notification had yet to be received, it appeared from the County Council’s Website that the Highways & Infrastructure Committee had supported the Parish Council’s scheme for ‘Priority Narrowing’ measures on the High Street under the Local Highways Improvements Process 2020/21.    Further details would be reported when these were received.
ii New Process for Applications in 2021/22 - Councillors noted that that the application window for LHI Schemes in 2021/22 had been brought forward and now would open from 1st April and close on 31st May 2020.  This would enable schemes to be delivered from April 2021 and make better use of the summer season.     A brief discussion took place on potential schemes for 2021/22 but it was agreed to give this further thought outside the meeting.
            7.       GROUNDS MAINTENANCE CONTRACT 
               By way of a report by the Clerk (a copy of which had been circulated in advance to Councillors), the Parish Council was reminded that its Grounds Maintenance Contract was due to expire on 31st March.  Consequently, Councillors were advised of the steps taken to invite the submission, from potential contractors, of fixed price tenders for a new 3-year period commencing 1st April 2020.   Copies of tender specifications received from three of the six companies contacted had been circulated to Councillors.  Councillors noted that client references and evidence of appropriate insurance cover also had been provided for 2 of the 3 submissions.   Having noted paragraph 11 of the Council’s Financial Regulations regarding contracts for the supply of goods and materials and, in this light, having compared the tenders received, it was 
    RESOLVED


that, subject to review of performance after one year’s operation and satisfaction with the service received, the Grounds Maintenance Contract for Great Paxton Parish for the period 1st April 2020 to 31st March 2023 be awarded to CGM Group at a cost of £2660 per annum plus VAT.

               8.   MEMBERSHIP INVITATION: CAMBRIDGESHIRE & PETERBOROUGH ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL     COUNCILS

                       Councillors were reminded that in May 2019 the Parish Council had decided not to renew its membership of C&PALC for 2019/2020 but to review its position again in 2020.  An invitation to affiliate to C&PALC had now been received for the year commencing April 2020/21.  As the fee for annual membership had increased to £363.41 and as the Council already paid for the Clerk’s membership of the Society of Local Council Clerks, an alternative source of advice and support, it was
                        RESOLVED
                             that the Parish Council’s membership of the Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Association of Local Councils be not renewed for 2020/21.  
                9.     UPDATES
a. Reallocation of Responsibilities: Saxon Green Inspections & Cycle Path: Councillor G. Addison was nominated to undertake regular inspections of Saxon Green Play Space.   Given an indication that there might be an opportunity to attract funding for the Cycle Path under the Huntingdonshire Transport Strategy Consultation, which was due to begin at the end of 2020, Councillors agreed to defer any further consideration of the subject until then.  
b. Proposed Planter on Church Lane Green: Having received confirmation that the design advice provided by the County Council had been noted by the Holy Trinity Minster Group, Councillors agreed to take up the offer of a meeting with the County Highways Officer to discuss the location of the proposed planter, to invite a representative of the Group to that meeting and also to use the opportunity to revisit the parking situation at Brookside.
c. Cycle Path: See Item 9(a). 
d. Disabled Access: See Item 9(b).
e. Dementia Friendly Society: The Clerk reported that the contact she had made with the PCC and Primary School had been favourably received and that copies of the Business Guide also had been sent to the Community Shop and The Bell.  
f. Speed Watch Update: Nothing to report.
g. Community Shop:  Having described the services to be offered by the Community Shop during the COVID 19 crisis earlier in the meeting, Councillor Widdowson reaffirmed the desire to keep the Shop open and as well stocked as possible to meet the needs of everyone and to continue to operate, as best they could, the order/delivery service set up to respond to the current situation.  
h. Saxon Green: Routine Inspection: It was noted that the RoSPA Play Safety Team would be undertaking their annual inspection of the Play Area in April.  
i. Highways, Footpaths, Trees Etc: The Clerk undertook to follow up reports of an overgrown hedge at 8 Brookside, a pothole close to the Industrial Estate, Paxton Hill and overgrown trees and broken branches on Paxton Hill.  
          10.          FINANCE MATTERS       
   Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 29th February and the    card payments since the last meeting, it was
                          RESOLVED
a. that the following payments be approved –
                             
27th January: Scribe Accounts Annual Software Licence                     £339.60

   
4th February: Amazon (Book of Condolence) 

   
(Card Payment)                                                                                            £20.00

                             
6th February: Balfour Beatty-Street Lighting Maintenance                 £144.90

                             
Agreement Q2 (Nov 2019 – Jan 2020)

                             
9th February: K Fergusons Grounds Maintenance Nov 2019 -            £1695.00 

                             
March 2020                                                                                                  

                             
1st March: Information Commissioner - Data Protection Fee              £40

                             
10th March: Easipint (Paxton Post) (Card Payment)                              £100.00

                             
Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of expenses                                             £13.50
                             
(Mileage:3 x visits to Great Paxton: £13.50.)

                             
Quarterly Working at Home Payment                                                       £97

                             
Parish Clerk – Salary from 24th January to 13th March 2020

                             
(8 Weeks)                                                                                                        £566.80

                             
HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                        £137.20

b. that the following payments be made when due -

      26th March: Office 365 Home Subscription - £79.99; and
                                    16th April: Netwise UK – Premium Package Support & Maintenance and UK Domain                     Name - £380;
c. that, having reviewed their terms and service details, LGS Services be appointed as the Parish Council’s Internal Auditor for the financial year ending 31st March 2020; and
d. that, given the advantages of electronic banking particularly during difficult times, Councillor Paul Goodyer be added as an authorised signatory for the Council’s banking arrangements and the Clerk requested to make the necessary changes to facilitate the new system of working.  
          11.            DATE OF NEXT MEETING
                            It was noted that the Annual Parish Meeting/Annual Council would be held on Monday 18th May 2020 at 7.30pm.
                                                                                             Chairman

